green sheet

4

volume twenty-two, number twenty-two

november 15, 1992

NEW LIBRARY GEARING UP FOR FALL OPENING

he outside look of the new Library is taking shape and interior work is proceeding for an opening of the \$32 million facility before the 1993 fall semester. Four of the five floors are above ground and provide 256,800 square feet of usable space, triple that of the present library. It includes a 100-seat auditorium, two classrooms, 641 individual study carrels, 40 faculty studies, 42 group study rooms, two rooms equipped for the blind/visually impaired and an individual learning center. Watch the Green Sheet for periodic updates on the project. For answers to questions you have now, leave a voice mail message at 278-2222 or an e-mail message on PROFS to NEWLIB. A library representative will respond to the inquiries. — Sandy Matthys Roob



Work is continuing on the new IUPUI library, with a target opening date for the fall semester of 1993-94.

NASA "TOWN MEETING" OPEN TO PUBLIC



Don't forget to take advantage of the chance to get a glimpse of America's 21st century through the eyes of NASA (National Aeronautics and Space Administration officials at the "town meeting" Nov. 20 at the University Place Conference Center and Hotel. The meeting will include presentations by NASA officials, including top administrator Daniel Goldin, a panel discussion of the space agency and its future missions, plus open-microphone sessions for the general public's questions and observations. It is scheduled to run from 2-6:30 p.m., with at least an hour for public questions. NASA officials also plan to tour the campus and visit local schools. The town meeting is one of seven set up

across the country through January. The first meeting at North Carolina State drew more than twice the expected crowd. Everyone is welcome and pre-registration is encouraged. To register, contact NASA by fax at (202) 755-0207. For registration help or more information, contact Dr. Oner Yurtseven's office at 4-2535 or go to ET 1219. There will be on-site registration the day of the event. Those with questions are asked to bring them in written form.

CARL SAGAN TO VISIT IUPUI IN SPRING

S peaking of space, NASA's visit to the campus will be followed by yet another 'out-of-this-world' experience: an appearance by noted scientist, lecturer and author Carl Sagan. He is the author of the book <u>Cosmos</u> and hosted the public television series of the same name. Sagan will give a free public lecture on environmental issues on Earth Day (April 15), then deliver the keynote address April 16 at the annual Edward C. Moore Symposium. For more about his visit, contact the Dean of Faculties Office at 4-8880.

—Alicia Dean Carlson

POLITICAL VIOLENCE/TERRORISM FOCUS OF UNIQUE INTERNATIONAL PRESENTATION



B oth sides of the ongoing struggle between Northern Ireland and Great Britain will take part in a unique presentation this month and next on campus. Dodie McGuinness, a councillor in the city of Derry in Northern Ireland and a member of Sinn Fein, will take part in a public program Nov. 18 and an "Introduction to Sociology" class Nov. 19. Paul Wilkinson, the leading British terrorism expert, will appear in the same class Dec. 8 via satellite. McGuinness' public

appearance will run from 6-8 p.m. in CA 306. She will discuss issues pertaining to women, liberation and the struggle for freedom. Sinn Fein is popularly described as the political wing of the Provisional Irish Republican Army. McGuinness will appear from 9:30-10:45 a.m. in IE 101 in the sociology class. Wilkinson also is scheduled in IE 101 during the same time period, though he will appear only from 9:30-10 a.m. due to limited available satellite time. His appearance is a technological first for IUPUI, involving a one-way video, two-way audio interview from a BBC station in Dundee, Scotland. The public is invited to attend any or all of the free sessions. For more, call Robert White of the sociology department at 4-4476.

GROWIH MARKS UNIVERSITY'S 1992-93 PROFILE

Growth continues at IUPUI, based on information now available about the faculty, staff and students that make up the university. According to fact cards hot off the presses and produced by the Office of External Affairs, the 1992-93 enrollment is up more than 550 students. The student body comes from 41 states (the same as last year) and 93 foreign countries (up from 86 a year ago). The number of full-time students is up by two percent, with slight increases also noted in the percentage of minority and graduate students. There are nearly 50 new faculty members and more than 100 new full-time support staff members. As the university heads into its silver anniversary year, IUPUI is offering five more IU and Purdue degree programs this year than last. The total number of degrees awarded since the university officially opened in 1969 has risen well over the 70,000 mark to 71,870.

CENERAL EDUCATION REFORM EFFORT SEEKING MORE PARTICIPANTS

aculty members are still being invited to take part in a "quiet revolution," refining the university's general education program. Seven study groups are currently at work helping define the campus mission in undergraduate education, and the groups are encouraging greater participation among fellow instructors. The groups were formed by the Commission for General Education. If you're interested in helping the grassroots effort to build general education for the 21st century, call Ed Robbins at 4-6801.

FACET NOMINATIONS DEADLINE SET

Nominations are due by Jan. 15 for the 1992-93 FACET (Faculty Colloquium on Excellence in Teaching) awards, to be presented next May. FACET nominees must be full-time tenure-track faculty members (including librarians) on any IU campus. The program was initiated to honor and recognize IU's most exemplary teaching faculty and to encourage teaching excellence by forming a network of distinguished IU scholar-mentors. For more on the nomination procedures and what information is needed to recommend another faculty member for recognition, call Dean Eileen Bender at IU Bloomington, 5-2809.

MOM PROJECT FEATURED DURING BASKETBALL HALFTIME SHOW

Watching IU basketball games is always enjoyable, but if you have the Hoosiers' Nov. 16 pre-season game with Athletes in Action tuned in be sure to stay in front of your TV set at halftime. The halftime show, called IU Update, will feature a story about IUPUI's successful MOM Project with the School of Nursing. The story is one of several highlighting IUPUI's community service that will air during the halftime shows this basketball season. IU Update also will be hosted by our own Sandy Matthys Roob of the media relations office.



METROS MEN'S BASKETBALL BACK ON RADIO



etro men's basketball games will be on radio for the first time in 15 years thanks to an agreement between the university and WXIW-AM (950). Ten games will be broadcast by the station, including the annual Coca Cola Peach Basket Classic at Marian College (Nov. 30, Dec. 2), Huntington (Dec. 5), IU-South Bend (Dec. 9), Tri-State (Jan. 6), IU Southeast (Jan. 20), Indiana Tech (Jan. 23), Taylor (Feb. 16), Transylvania (Feb. 18) and Bellarmine (Feb. 24).

NATIONAL GEOGRAPHY AWARENESS WEEK FOCUSING ON WATER

Did you know that water makes up two-thirds of the human body? Or that water covers more than two-thirds of the Earth's surface? Or that one of every seven Americans relies upon the Great Lakes for their day-to-day water supply? These and other facts are just part of the fascinating tidbits that are part of this year's celebration of National Geography Awareness Week (Nov. 15-21), called "Geography: Reflections on Water." The state's celebration is being coordinated by the Geography Educators' Network of Indiana (GENI), which is based on campus and directed by geography department chairman Rick Bein. The celebration includes games, contests, lesson plans and speakers to visit clubs and organizations to increase the awareness of geography.



ACTORS TO HELP IN SPECIAL BOOKMARKS PRESENTATION



A ctors from "Picture This," a unique audience-interactive group from Community Hospitals of Indianapolis, will be featured at a special presentation Nov. 18 of "Homeless in America...What It Means," a program built on an interpretation of the book <u>Rachel and Her Children</u> by Jonathan Kozol, a 1992-93 selection of BookMarks, the campus-wide reading program. The event begins at 7 p.m. at the Conference Center auditorium, is free and open to the public. It is jointly sponsored by BookMarks and the Student Activities Programming Board. Donations of canned goods for the Dayspring Center, which offers services to homeless people, will be accepted at the door. For more call 4-4371.

DANCING SHOES NEEDED FOR HARVEST MOON BALL

Remember to bring your dancing shoes to campus Nov. 20 to join in the third annual IUPUI Faculty Club Harvest Moon Ball. The dance is open to all faculty, staff, nurses and invited guests and will run from 7:15-11 p.m. in the Faculty Club. You need not be a club member to attend, and singles are welcome. Tickets cost \$10 each. For more information or to register, call 4-8951.

LAW SCHOOL, LIBERAL ARTS NOW SHARING PROFESSOR

For the first time ever, the IU School of Law-Indianapolis and the School of Liberal Arts are sharing a professor with the joint appointment of David Papke to be an integral part of both schools. Papke, a long-time faculty member in the law school and an expert on family law, commercial law and jurisprudence, will develop courses on the law as it relates to American society and culture for liberal arts.



Panke

RESEARCH CENTER CREATED TO TACKLE MICROELECTRONICS FIELD

The Electronics Manufacturing Productivity Facility (EMPF) has been chosen to receive \$140,000 to establish an advanced electronics research center, called the Cooperative Research Center for Advanced Electronics Interconnect. The money comes from the Indiana Business Modernization and Technology Corporation. The center will merge state, industry and university support in a cooperative effort to solve both conceptual and technical problems involved in the manufacture of advanced microelectronics products.

SEMINARS, LECTURES AND PRESENTATIONS

BILLINGS SOCIETY MEETING—The history of pediatrics in Indianapolis is the focus of the Nov. 16 John Shaw Billings History of Medicine Society meeting. Charles Bonsett will lead the discussion, which begins at 4 p.m. in the Emerson Hall auditorium.

MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION—A faculty development workshop is scheduled Nov. 16 to discuss responsibility center management from 10 a.m.-noon in the UN Roof Lounge.

INTERNATIONAL SERIES—International House and the Liberal Arts Student Council are hosting "Grassroots Development: If the People Lead, Eventually the Leaders Will Follow" from noon-1 p.m. Nov. 18 in CA 438. Jonathan Lengar of the geography department will speak, which is free and open to all. For more call 4-5024.

IMMIGRATION SESSION—Immigration attorneys from two Indianapolis law firms will headline an information session on the Chinese Student Protection Act of 1992 from 3:30-4:30 p.m. Nov. 20 in room 212 of the nursing building. The session is free and open to anyone, but of particular interest to People's Republic of China nationals.

CAMPUS NOTEBOOK

SURPLUS SALE—An auction of surplus equipment, including computers, bicycles, copy machines and other items, is scheduled at 10 a.m. Nov. 21 at 630 W. New York St.

HOLIDAY BOUTIQUE—Hand-crafted gifts and decorations will be on sale at a "Holiday Boutique" Nov. 19-20 in the old lobby of University Hospital and near the cafeteria lobby in Riley Hospital, and Dec. 4 in the Union Building lobby. Hours will be 9 a.m-4 p.m. all three days. The Cheer Guild of IU Hospitals, Inc. is the sponsor. Proceeds will benefit the departments, patients and families of the Medical Center.

<u>GRANT DEADLINE</u>—Research proposals for aid from the James Whitcomb Riley Memorial Association are due by Nov. 30 in FH 207. Proposals are limited to those that deal with patients in Riley Hospital. For more call Mark Spaulding at 4-5265.

<u>CAMPUS PHOTOS</u>—Photographic Services has new color photos of the campus aerials and buildings for sale. To place an order or for further information about available shots, prices and print specifications, call 4-4563.

THANKSGIVING MEAL ARRIVES EARLY

hanksgiving will come early to the campus, thanks to members of the Restaurant and Hotel Society who are offering inexpensive holiday fare Nov. 19 in ET 1201 from 11:30 a.m.-12:30 p.m. The meal includes ham or turkey and two of the following selections: mashed potatoes, dressing, green beans or cranberry salad. The meal also includes a desert of pumpkin cake. The cost is \$4 per person and is open to all with no reservations necessary. Food will be packaged to go, although there will be limited seating in the room.



Also Nov. 19, another group of students from the department of restaurant, hotel and institutional management will stage an international dinner at the Faculty Club dining room at the Conference Center. The dinner will run from 5:45-6:30 p.m. and features French cuisine. The cost is \$8 per person and reservations are required. They can be made by calling Jim Bennett (4-0810) or Sally Manion (4-0808).

GIVING TREES HELP SPREAD HOLIDAY SPIRIT



Two 'Holiday Giving Trees' will adorn the campus during the upcoming season, offering people a chance to help others less fortunate. The trees are sponsored by the Wellness Education Committee and will be set up in Ball Residence and in the lobby of Cavanaugh Hall. The tree will be decorated with ornaments bearing names of persons identified by local social service agencies. Each ornament will contain a name, gender, age and size of a person, along with instructions of what to do with the gifts. Faculty, staff and students can purchase a gift (a maximum of \$20 is suggested) for that person. The gifts can be purchased individually or by groups. The trees will be decorated by Nov. 30. For more, call Freda Luers at 4-3931.

FRENCH FARCE ON THEATRE PLAYBILL

A lighthearted look at young love and parental disapproval will take center stage during the University Theatre's production of "The Trickeries of Scapin" by Moliere Nov. 20-21. The final two performances of the farce will begin at 8 p.m. each day under the direction of Clara Marshall. Tickets are \$4 for students and \$5 for adults. For more, call 4-2095 or visit the theater office in room 120 of the Mary Cable Building on weekdays from 9 a.m.-5 p.m.

NAMES IN THE NEWS

<u>DEAN HONORED</u>—Angela Barron McBride, dean of the School of Nursing, was named "Psychiatric Nurse of the Year" by the <u>Journal of Psychosocial Nursing</u>. McBride was honored for her writings on the mental health of women.

HISTORIAN ELECTED—Jan Shipps of the departments of history, religious studies and American studies, is the president—elect of the Indiana Association of Historians, an organization for faculty members of colleges and universities in the state. Other IUPUI history professors to hold the post are Bernard Friedman and Peter Sehlinger.

<u>GRANT AWARDED</u>—Norman Lees and Martin Bard, both of the department of biology, recently received a three-year Johnson & Johnson Focused Giving Grant of \$150,000 for a study of antifungal drugs.

EDUCATION POLICY CENTER TAKING TO THE ROAD



The future of Indiana education will be the focal point of the next Indiana Education Policy Center traveling policy meeting Nov. 19 at Valparaiso High School. The discussion will be led by demographer Jerry McKibben of the Indiana Business Research Center and Carlyn Johnson, the associate director of the Education Policy Center. McKibben will discuss the impact population trends are likely to have on the state's public school systems. Johnson will offer an update on challenges to the state's school funding formula, which include court cases and legislative proposals. The policy meetings are open to all, including school teachers and administrators, local government officials and community and business leaders. The meeting is the latest in a series of off-campus events sponsored by the Center.

NEW MANAGER HIRED TO RUN NATATORIUM

A labama's loss is IUPUI's gain with the hiring of Jack Ryan as the new manager of the IU Natatorium. Ryan, who has been the aquatic sports director at the University of Alabama, has coordinated eight national swimming championships and is familiar with the high-level competition which has marked the history of the Natatorium. He will run both the daily programs and the championship events that are hosted by the Natatorium. Ryan joins the new sports management team at IUPUI which has been formed this year. Other changes include the appointment of John Short as the executive director of conference and sports facilities and Jeffery Vessely as director of sport services.

MINORITY ISSUES TOP URBAN AGENDA PROGRAM

A re African-American neighborhoods separated from workplaces which have job opportunities traditionally available to black males? Does this geographic distance contribute to black male unemployment in Indianapolis? These and other questions will highlight the Nov. 18 "Urban Agenda" session at the Associated Group headquarters, 120 Monument Circle, in Conference Room A. The session will be led by Thomas Cooke, a research associate in the POLIS Research Center, which sponsors the "Urban Agenda" series. The event will run from noon-1 p.m. As always, the session will be free and open to the public. Brown-bag lunches are encouraged.



FINALLY...IUPUI has reached 73 percent of its 1993 United Way goal of \$300,000, compared to the overall 70 percent mark achieved by the Central Indiana United Way drive through Nov. 10. The overall United Way campaign has \$22 million pledged and collected, of which \$218,879 comes from the campus. That total includes 58 key club members (those who donate \$1,000 or more) compared to 64 key club members all of last year. The campaign has less than one week remaining.

green sheet

*News Bureau
Indiana University-Purdue University
at Indianapolis
355 Lansing Street
Indianapolis, Indiana 46202

SPEAK UP!

IUPUI Media Relations wants to improve its coverage of faculty and staff news in the <u>Greensheet</u>, <u>I.U. Newspaper</u>, alumni publications and local newspapers. To do so, we constantly need your help to keep us informed about your work in teaching, research and other important activities.

Please send announcements of recent newsworthy awards, new grants, papers presented and new academic and community appointments to Alicia Dean Carlson, Media Relations, AO 136. Include a complete description of your achievement, a campus telephone number and hometown, including zip code, and any publications that might use the information.

Or, simply fill out the form below and send it to us. We'll take care of

the rest.
Name:
Position:
Campus telephone:
Describe achievement/award/appointment (include important dates):
Hometown and zip code:
Where else can we send this information? (include the names of any professional journals and newsletters):

Please return to Alicia Dean Carlson, Media Relations, AO 136.